
Proponent Testimony on HB 472 

Thank you, Chairman Ghanbari, Vice Chairman Plummer, Ranking Member Thomas 
and all members of the Homeland Security Committee for this privilege to address to 
you as a proponent of the content of HB 472.   

My name is Allison Nickolai, a Miami county resident that chose to understand the Ohio 
voting process using data analysis after the 2020 election.  As a result, several 
concerning anomalies presented themselves requiring the process improvements 
contained in this bill. The solutions in HB 472 will eliminate bottlenecked precincts with 
inactive registrations, and maintain confidence that Ohio Elections and our methods of 
voter roll maintenance really are the Gold Standard that Ohioans deserve and each of 
us should expect. 

My focus for this committee testimony is on 2 major anomalies that were identified and 
specific HB 472 measures will resolve them both.  The first issue is the backlog of 
inactive voter registrations due to a move out of state.  The second is to address the 
disparity in how election procedure requirements dilute the accuracy of the vote.   

Inactive voters on rolls:  Did you know: The Ohio Voter rolls currently contain over 
180,000 inactive but still eligible registrations that National Change of Address Data has 
identified as having moved out of state?  One process improvement identified involves 
validation of the status of the current DL or ID information. This bill requires the 
Secretary of State to request from the Bureau of Motor Vehicles (BMV) a report of 
surrendered records every 30 days. This would potentially allow for about 180,000 of 
the over 1.74 million inactive records in the state to be legally removed from voter rolls 
for loss of Ohio residency.  

Did you know: Not being able to validate the status of Driver’s License/ID has led to the 
prosecution of over 600 people in Ohio in the last 5 years for voting twice in the same 
election?  This statement was made in an interview on May 15, by Secretary of State, 
Frank LaRose. While we truly appreciate the efforts of the Secretary of State to address 
these issues when they occur, If Ohio was able to proactively process surrendered 
license information, how many of those double votes could have been eliminated 
before a ballot was issued? Because states do not share vote records after an election, 
how many more of these instances were missed? 

Understanding the national obligation to enforce 1 person, 1 license and in accordance 
with current elector qualifications, the residency requirement stated in ORC 3501 for a 
qualified elector in Ohio can no longer be met as the Ohio license and residency have 
been surrendered to another state and the elector no longer qualifies as eligible.  

The surrendered license report would enable County Boards of Elections to process 
surrendered licenses monthly like they currently process death records from the Ohio 
Health Department.  It is imperative that Boards of Elections have the tools necessary 
to keep accurate voter records prior to any election.  



How “voting disparity” and “dilution of the vote” is resolved by measures in HB 472. 
There currently exists a disparity in how election procedure requirements create 
unequal validation of ballots cast for counting that remains unaddressed.  The new 
Photo ID created by the Ohio BMV as a result of HB 458 contains all the information 
necessary to validate the qualifications of an eligible elector if presented at the polls or 
in person during early voting, but the bill did not require a copy to be submitted with 
absentee ballots. Ohio currently has more valid driver’s licenses and state ID’s than our 
8 million registered voters. So why not require a copy of the government issued 
credential for ALL forms of voting?  

Did you know: In the 2022 Midterm election, The Official Canvass revealed over 4 
million ballots were cast in Ohio.  Secretary of State LaRose identified that over 1.55 
million of these ballots were cast in-person during early voting or by absentee ballot.  
Only 549,000 of those ballots were voted early and had a credential presented.  The 
balance of over 1 MILLION absentee ballots that were cast in the 2022 election, 
representing 1/4th of the total vote, did not present a credential. This is a dilution of the 
certified canvass totals when over 1 million absentee ballots were not examined in an 
equal manner as the in-person or early in-person vote.  

Secretary of State LaRose has verified that ID information is provided 2 times for those 
1 million ballots -both on the ballot request form and again on the security envelope 
containing the voted ballot and is not in dispute.  However, the validation is only as good 
as the County Board of Election record on file at the time of the review of each 
submitted document.  There is a good chance it is the same numbers provided when 
the initial registration occurred. Is that credential expired? Has the license or state ID 
been surrendered?  If the information provided matches what the voter record contains 
for that registration, the request is validated, the ballot is issued, and the vote will be 
counted upon return.  In person electors are required to show a government issued ID 
that must be in date, with current address, or they must vote provisionally. Requiring the 
same of an absentee ballot would alleviate this disparity and allow absentee ballots to 
receive equal validation treatment.  

I welcome any questions you have regarding the information presented herein and 
respectfully ask for your support of the measures contained in HB 472.  Thank you, 
Representative Bernie Willis and Representative Bob Peterson (HB472 Co-Sponsors) 
for supporting the provisions contained in this bill to make this a credible piece of 
legislation that will enhance the Security of Ohio Elections in the future.  

 

 

 

 





 



 

 

 

 


